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R. Women in detention and subject to penal law 

Paragraph 297  

One of the major areas of current concern in the field of crime prevention and 

criminal justice is the need for equal treatment of women by the criminal justice 
system. In the context of changing socio-economic and cultural conditions some 
improvements have taken place but more need to be made'. The number of wonen in 
detention has increased over the Decade and this trend is expected to continue. 
Women deprived of freedom are exposed to various forms of physical violence, sexual 
and moral harassment. The conditions of their detention are often below acceptable 
hygienic standards and their children are deprived of maternal care. The 
recommendations of the Sixth United Nations Congress on the Prevention of Crime and 
the Treatment of Offenders, held at Caracas, in 1980, 32/ and the principles of the 
Caracas Declaration with special reference to the *fair and equal treatment of 
women*, should be taken into account in designing and implementing concrete 
measures at the national and international levels. The proportions of indigenous 
women imprisoned in some countries is a matter of concern. 

L. Refugee and displaced women and children 

Paragraph 298  

The international community recognizes a humanitarian responsibilty to protect 
and assist refugees and displaced persons. in many cases refugee and displaced 
women are exposed to a variety of difficult situations affecting their physical and 
legal protection as well as their psychological and material well-being. Problems 
of physical debility, physical safety, emotional stress and socio-psychological 
effects of separation or death in the family, as well as changes in women's roles, 
together with limitations often found in the new environment including lack of 
adequate food, shelter, health care and social services call for specialized and 
enlarged assistance. Special attention has to be offered to women with special 
needs. Furthermore, the potential and capacities of refugee and displaced women 
should be recognized and enhanced. 

Paragraph 299  

It is recognized that a lasting solution to the problems of refugees and 
displaced women and children should be sought in the elimination of the root causes 
of the flow of refugees and durable solutions should be found leading to their 
voluntary return to their homes in conditions of safety and honour and their full 
integration in the economic, social and cultural life of their country of origin in 
the immediate future. Until such solutions are achieved, the international 
community, in an expression of international solidarity and burden-sharing, should 
continue providing relief assistance and also launching special relief programmes 
taking into account the specific needs of refugee women and children in countries 
of first asylum. Similarly, relief assistance and special relief programmes should 
also continue to be provided to returnees and displaced women and children. Legal, 
educational, social, humanitarian and moral assistance should be offered as well as 
opportunities for their voluntary repatriation, return or resettlement. Steps 
should also be taken to promote accession by Governments to the 1951 Convention 
relating to the Status of Refugees and to implement, on a basis of equity for all 
refugees, provisions contained in this Convention and its 1967 Protocol. 
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